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Dear Friends: 

On behalf of the entire Board of Commissioners, 
management team, and staff of Radnor Township, 

we are pleased to present the 2006 Annual Report. 

In this report, you will find a comprehensive update 
on each of the Township’s major areas of operation: 
Community Development, Engineering, Finance, Parks and 
Recreation, Public Safety, and Public Works. Among other 
things, you’ll learn more about:

l  the open space referendum overwhelmingly passed by 
you, the voters, in November

l  the Township’s 11th annual Certificate of Excellence 
in Financial Reporting from the Government Finance 
Officers Association 

l  the adoption of a new Wayne Master Plan, creating a 
pathway for the continued vitality of our major business 
district

l  the creation of an Historic and Architectural Review 
Board to help preserve the North Wayne Historic District

l  new cost-saving contracts with the Township’s two 
employee unions

Awards and Accolades 

l  voluntarily smoke-free dining establishments
l  the purchase of a nuisance property on Brook Street and 

plans for its regreening
l  the successful Cops in Shops program
l  and much more.

We would especially like to thank the nearly 100 
volunteer members of our dozen-plus advisory boards and 
commissions. Each year, these volunteers give back to our 
community by collectively lending us hundreds of hours of 
their time and expertise to help mold our township’s unique 
quality of life.

As always, your input is invaluable to us. We urge you 
to watch Township meetings on television–Channel 10 for 
Comcast subscribers or Channel 30 if you have Verizon 
– or, better yet, come to a meeting. Get in touch with your 
commissioner or Township staff. Let us know what is on 
your mind. 

It is our pleasure and privilege to continue to serve you.

Best wishes,

Harry G. Mahoney, Esq.	 David A. Bashore
President, Board of Commissioners	 Township Manager

l  Radnor Township received the Government Finance Officers’ 
Association’s Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in 

Financial Reporting for the 11th consecutive year, the GFOA’s highest 
honor in governmental financial reporting

l  Radnor Multipurpose Trail named Best Biking and Running Trail 
by Main Line Today magazine

l  The Radnor Police Department received more than $90,000 in mobile 
data terminals for police vehicles as part of a Delaware County grant 

from the U.S. Department of Homeland Security

l  Harford Park named Best Park for Pets by Main Line Today 
magazine

l  Radnor Township received the prestigious Tree City USA status for the 
13th consecutive year and the National Arbor Day Foundation’s Growth 

Award for the 4th consecutive year 

l  Radnor’s residential recycling program was awarded with a 
performance grant totaling more than $120,000



Harry G. Mahoney 
represents Ward 1 and has 
served as President of the 
Board since October 2003. 
Hank is a partner at the 
Philadelphia law firm of 
Deasey Mahoney & Bender. 
He is chair of the Public 
Works & Sewer, Open 
Space, and Personnel & 
Administration Committees 
and serves on the Finance 
and Audit Committee and 
the Township’s Ethics Board. 
He and his wife, Jean, have 
four children and live in 
North Wayne.

In 1999, Lisa Paolino was 
the first woman in Radnor 
history to be elected to a 
full four-year term when 
she became the Ward 5 
Commissioner; in October 
2003, she became Vice 
President of the Board. She 
serves as chair of the Parks 
& Recreation Committee 
and as a member of the 

Finance & Audit, Open 
Space, Public Health, and 
Library Committees. She 
and her two children live in 
Bryn Mawr. She currently 
serves as an entertainment 
and Internet consultant.

Ann-Michele G. Higgins, 
elected in November 
2001 to represent Ward 
2, is a partner with the 
Philadelphia law firm of 
Rawle & Henderson LLP. 
She and her husband, Kevin, 
live in Radnor with their 
two daughters. Ann-Michele 
is chair of the Community 
Development Committee 
and a member of the 
Finance & Audit, Personnel 
& Administration, Public 
Works & Sewer, and Public 
Safety Committees.

The Ward 3 
Commissioner is William 
A. Spingler, who was elected 
in 1992 and also served on 
the Board of Commissioners 

from 1970-1971. Bill lives 
in South Wayne with his 
wife, Phyllis; they have 
two children and four 
grandchildren. He is chair 
of the Public Works and 
Sewer Committee and also 
serves on the Community 
Development, Public Safety, 
Open Space, and Finance 
& Audit Committees. Bill is 
a self-employed real estate 
broker with the Spingler 
Agency in Strafford.

Enrique R. Hervada, 
the Ward 4 Commissioner, 
was elected in 2000. He 
is chair of the Finance & 
Audit Committee and also 
serves on the Community 
Development, Public 
Health, Public Safety, and 
Parks and Recreation 
Committees. Enrique lives 
in Bryn Mawr with his 
wife, Jennifer, and their 
two sons. He is President of 
ProGraphix in Radnor.

Thomas A. Masterson 
Jr. of Arbordale Road was 
elected as Commissioner 
of the 6th Ward in 2005. 
Tom, a litigation attorney 
with the Lundy Law Firm in 
Philadelphia, is chair of the 
Public Safety and Library 
Committees and also serves 
on the Finance & Audit and 
Personnel & Administration 
Committees. He and his 
wife, Jody, have three 
children.

David Cannan 
has served as Ward 7 
Commissioner since 1999. 
He is chair of the Public 
Health Committee and 
is also a member of the 
Finance & Audit, Library, 
and Parks and Recreation 

Committees. Dave is a 
resident of Rosemont and is 
a painter.

Radnor Township Board of Commissioners Parks and Recreation

In the past 10 years 
– from 1996 through 

the end of 2006 – Radnor 
Township has purchased 
approximately 52 acres 
of land throughout the 
Township with the intent of 
preserving open space and 
preventing overdevelopment 
in all seven wards.  The most 
recent purchase occurred 
in late 2006 at 227 Brook 
Street, the former site of 
a towing facility that had 
long been an eyesore and a 
nuisance property for the 
neighbors in the Fifth Ward.  

What makes the Brook 
Street property unique is 
the fact that the existing 
structure on the property 
– the garage, paved areas, 
and fencing – has been 
demolished so that the 
land can be returned to its 
natural park-like state. This 
is the second time Radnor 
Township is restoring, or 
regreening, a developed 
property back into open 
space; the first such project 
took place on Petrie Avenue, 
also in the Fifth Ward, in 
December 2000. 

In October, the Township 
hosted its most successful 
Radnor Run ever, with 
revenues totaling $67,000 
for the American Lung 
Association. Many thanks to 
returning lead sponsor Penn 
Medicine at Radnor for 
their support of the annual 
Radnor Run. 

The Parks and Recreation 
Department continued 
to enhance recreational 
opportunities for residents 
of all ages with the addition 
of new programs such as 
puppetry camp, chess club, 
after school drama club, 
and holiday cookies from 
around the world, as well 
as familiar favorites such 
as the popular Radnor Day 
Camp and Tot Lot, pickup 
basketball, environmental 
and nature programs, 
wrestling, day trips to 
nearby attractions, and 
science camps. In addition, 
the Township hosted the 
popular Summer Concert 
Series with financial support 
from Commerce Bank. 

In addition to the Brook 
Street purchase, other green 
spaces in the Township also 
were spruced up, cleaned up, 

updated, and/or recognized 
for their excellence in 2006. 
l  Linkages to the Radnor 

Multipurpose Trail were 
planned to allow safer 
pedestrian access.  

l  The Willows mansion 
received a facelift 
in the form of new 
kitchen equipment, a 
new solarium roof and 
skylights, interior paint, 
and a complete exterior 
washing.

l  Outside at the Willows, 
the Township honored 
longtime resident and 
philanthropist Robert 
Montgomery Scott with 

the Bob Scott Memorial 
Tree Grove, developed 
in conjunction with the 
Radnor Conservancy and 
Chanticleer.

l  Main Line Today 
magazine recognized 
two Radnor parks 
– the Multipurpose 
Trail and Harford Park 
– in its annual “Best of 
Philadelphia” issue.

l  Environmental cleanups 
took place at the 
D’Antonio and Levin 
Tracts, Clem Macrone 
Park, Ithan Valley Park, 
Fenimore Woods, Skunk 
Hollow, and Harford 
Park.  

Pictured, left to right, David G. Blake, Township Solicitor, Enrique R. Hervada, David Cannan, William A. Spingler, Ann-
Michele G. Higgins, Harry G. Mahoney, Lisa Paolino, Thomas A. Masterson, Concetta Clayton, Township Secretary, and 
David A. Bashore, Township Manager

Dogs – and 
their two-

legged friends 
– enjoy 

Harford Park 
year-round.

The Radnor 
Multi-Purpose 
Trail was 
voted #1 trail 
for biking and 
running in 
2006.



Engineering

Stormwater 
management. It’s 

a term that many people 
toss around, and for good 
reason.

Stormwater runoff occurs 
when precipitation from 
rain or snow flows over 
the ground. Impervious 
surfaces like driveways, 
sidewalks, streets, roofs, 
and other paved areas 
prevent the stormwater 
from naturally soaking 
into the ground. While it’s 
flowing on paved surfaces, 
stormwater runoff can pick 
up debris, chemicals, oils, 
and other pollutants, taking 
them directly into a stream, 
wetland, or storm sewer. 
Anything that enters a storm 
sewer system is discharged 
untreated into the water we 
use for swimming, fishing, 
and drinking.

We can control runoff, 
however, by installing 
appropriate systems when 
large-scale development is 
taking place… for example, 
the site of the Radnor 

Middle School. In 2006, the 
Board of Commissioners 
approved a stormwater 
management system at the 
site that will reduce runoff 
from all storm events, with 
more significant decreases 
evident after smaller storms.  

Another new stormwater 
management system was 
designed for installation on 
Watch Hill Road, a location 
that has been a constant 
issue during rain storms.  A 
newly designed storm sewer 
system will direct the runoff 
into a different direction.  
While it is flowing in the 
pipes it will be infiltrated to 
reduce the amount of water 
that exits and runs into the 
nearest stream.

Sanitary sewers were 
installed for 19 homes on 
Hillside Circle and Orchard 
Lane.  The design of the 
sanitary sewers is being 

completed for 11 homes on 
Radnor Way.  These sewers 
will be installed during the 
summer of 2007.

The Township’s GIS 
–Geographic Information 
System–mapping program 
was enhanced with the 
addition of colored aerials 
supplied by the Delaware 
Valley Regional Planning 
Commission. These 
relatively high-resolution 
aerials–like the one on 
this page–were flown in 
mid-2005. An important 
feature of these new aerials 
is to juxtapose them with 
previous black and white 
aerial photos taken in 1999 
to view the development 

trends that have occurred 
Township-wide in that 
time span. Additionally, 
the aerials provide the 
Township with the ability to 
view open space from a land 
planning and environmental 
perspective, as well as 
the ability to see building 
locations in the Wayne 
Business District and open 
space in Ardrossan. 

In addition, the Engineering 
Department reviewed 
applications for:
l  281 grading permits,
l  80 sidewalk permits,
l 135 highway permits,

and
l  14 subdivision and land 

development permits,
l  and collected more than 

$240,000 in permit 
application fees and 
inspection fees.  

This 
advertisement 

was placed 
in local 

newspapers to 
help educate 

residents 
about 

stormwater 
runoff.



Finance

GENERAL FUND ACTUALS

	 Revenues - 	 2005	 2006
	 Beginning Balance	  $1,297,209 	  $927,120 
	 Real Estate Taxes	  8,377,209 	  9,092,116 
	 Local Enabling Taxes	  7,851,956 	  10,390,740 
	 Licenses & Permits	  2,413,824 	  2,818,154 
	 TRANs*, Miscellaneous	  2,701,891 	  2,343,997 
	 Grants & Gifts	  1,004,826 	  961,541 
	 Departmental Earnings	  761,779 	  1,122,145 
	 Transfers from Other Funds	  773,579 	  760,536 
	 Fines and Costs	  304,934 	  371,610 
	 Interest & Rents	  239,397 	  403,244 
	 Total	  $25,726,604 	  $29,191,203 
		
	 Expenditures - 		
	 Police & Fire	  $4,830,513 	  $4,976,007 
	 Public Works & Engineering	  4,674,815 	  4,470,758 
	 Parks & Recreation	  1,686,805 	  1,670,264 
	 Administration & Finance	  1,071,284 	  1,357,086 
	 Community Development	  583,841 	  630,089 
	 Debt Service & TRANs*	  4,703,500 	  5,170,492 
	 Transfer to Other Funds	  4,554,006 	  5,470,200 
	 Library and Agencies	  965,261 	  1,004,416 
	 Insurance, Other	  941,111 	  1,163,073 
	 Personnel Expenses	  788,325 	  785,238 
	 Total	  $24,799,461 	  $26,697,623 
		
	 December 31 Fund Balance	  $927,143 	  $2,493,580 

NOTE:  2006 figures are preliminary and unaudited
* Tax and Revenue Anticipation Notes		

GENERAL FUND BUDGET

	 Revenues - 	 2006	 2007	
	 Beginning Balance	  $    876,208 	  $  2,824,314 	
	 Real Estate Taxes	     9,044,000 	      9,010,000 	
	 Local Enabling Taxes	     7,705,000 	      8,215,000 	
	 Licenses & Permits	     2,126,950 	      2,456,000 	
	 TRANs*, Miscellaneous	     2,337,500 	      2,347,000 	
	 Grants & Gifts	        972,720 	      1,034,220 	
	 Departmental Earnings	        896,000 	         938,500 	
	Transfers from Other Funds	        774,037 	         898,156 	
	 Fines and Costs	        350,000 	         400,000 	
	 Interest & Rents	        254,585 	         265,173 	
	 Total	  $25,337,000 	  $ 28,388,363 	
			 
	 Expenditures - 			 
	 Police & Fire	  $  4,785,633 	  $  4,983,055 	
	Public Works & Engineering	     4,359,687 	      4,509,675 	
	 Parks & Recreation	     1,652,335 	      1,758,682 	
	 Administration & Finance	     1,033,004 	      1,069,276 	
	 Community Development	        574,090 	         607,060 	
	 Debt Service & TRANs*	     5,110,556 	      5,034,635 	
	 Transfer to Other Funds	     4,291,000 	      5,887,000 	
	 Library and Agencies	        996,143 	      1,025,762 	
	 Insurance, Other	        765,000 	      1,006,000 	
	 Personnel Expenses	        730,017 	         814,345 	
	 Subtotal	  $24,297,465 	  $ 26,695,490 	
	 Unapprorpriated Surplus	     1,039,535 	      1,692,873 	
	Total Expenditures & Surplus	  $25,337,000 	  $ 28,388,363 	

			 
			 

NOTE:  Excludes General Reserve Fund, which contains assumed cash balance of 
$239,000 in 2006 and 2007.
* Tax and Revenue Anticipation Notes

The budgetary news 
is good this year, 

thanks in no small part to 
strong revenue performance 
and expenditure cuts in 
2006, and overall sound 
fiscal planning for the 
past few years. The 2007 
operating budget of $64.3 
million included no increase 
in real estate taxes, which 
remain at 3.01 mills – the 
lowest in Delaware County 
among municipalities of 
more than 25,000 residents 

and 14th lowest in Delaware 
County overall (out of 49).  
The Township’s real estate 
tax is 12.1% of residents’ 
overall tax burden, with 
17.9% going to Delaware 
County and 70% to the 
school district.

Several factors 
contributed to the ability 
to hold taxes steady, 
including eliminating 
and/or reducing summer 
help and intern positions 
in several departments, 

eliminating virtually all 
civilian overtime except in 
emergencies, moving 34 
non-union employees to 
managed healthcare in 2006, 
transferring police dispatch 
responsibilities to Delaware 
County, and printing many 
business forms in-house 
instead of contracting them 
out. 

Substantial additional 
savings will result from 
new collective bargaining 
agreements negotiated in 

2006 with the Fraternal 
Order of Police and 
Radnor Association of 
Township Employees. 
Most noteworthy in those 
contracts is a new premium-
based health benefits plan 
with the Delaware Valley 
Health Insurance Trust, 
which is expected to reduce 
outlays for employee health 
claims by approximately 
$1.5 million per year in 
future years.

Thanks to more 
construction projects than 
originally anticipated, 
increased collections 
in business taxes, and 
increased participation in 
recreation programs, the 
year 2006 also ended with 
a higher than expected 
general fund balance of 
$2.5 million – up from 
an original estimate of $1 
million. 

The 2007-2011 capital 
budget of $28.9 million 

includes the completion of 
the Township Municipal 
Building, stormwater 
management improvements, 
police and public 
works equipment, park 
improvements, annual road 
resurfacing, and a new fire 
truck. 
Additionally, the Finance 
Department:
l Welcomed a new, 

highly qualified Chief 
Financial Officer, Aimee 
Cuthbertson, CPA, and 

bid farewell to former 
CFO David Fiorenza 

l  Received the 
prestigious Certificate 
of Achievement for 
Excellence in Financial 
Reporting award from 
the Government Finance 
Officers Association for 
the 11th consecutive year

l   Redesigned a more 
user-friendly Township 
website, www.radnor.com

Aimee Cuthbertson, CPA



Building on its past 
successes, the 

Community Development 
Department in 2006 
drafted an ordinance 
not only protecting the 
Township’s first historic 
preservation district but 
also creating a Historic 
and Architectural Review 
Board and appointment of 
five members, including 
one registered architect, 
one licensed real estate 
broker, one person with 
technical knowledge in 
the building codes and 
construction industry, and 
two at-large members with 
knowledge and interest in 
the preservation of historic 
districts. 

The HARB is responsible 
for considering matters 
pertinent to historical 
preservation, including: 
historical values 
representing the cultural, 
political, economic or social 
history of the Township; 
relationship of the building 
to historic persons or events; 
significant architectural 
features of a certain 
historical period or type 
of construction; visible 
architectural features; and 
building design. The HARB 

will review applications 
related to demolition, new 
construction, and additions/
accessory structures and 
either approve them as 
submitted, approve them 
with conditions, or deny 
them before reporting 
on its findings to the 
Board of Commissioners. 
Plans approved by the 
Board of Commissioners 
receive a Certificate of 
Appropriateness. 

In September, after more 
than two years of public 
review, focus groups, public 
meetings, unanimous 
recommendation for 
approval by the Township’s 
Planning Commission, 
and strong support from 
both the Delaware County 
Planning Commission 
and Wayne Business 
Association, the Board of 
Commissioners adopted 
the Wayne Master Plan. The 
Master Plan was one of the 
key recommendations of the 

2003 Comprehensive Land 
Use Plan and serves as a 
blueprint to guide the future 
growth, redevelopment and 
continued improvement 
of the Wayne Business 
District. In 2007, the 
Board of Commissioners 
will consider the Wayne 
Business Overlay District 
ordinances, which would 
amend the Township’s 
Zoning and Subdivision/
Land Development Codes. 
Among the major provisions 
envisioned are mixed use 
buildings with retail on the 
ground floor and offices or 
residences upstairs; a new 
building height allowance of 
up to 42 feet; build-to lines 
for building fronts; outdoor 
dining; and various other 
aesthetic regulations.

Downtown Wayne 
also benefited from new 
ornamental streetlights 
on East Lancaster Avenue. 
Funds for the streetlights 
– which now span from 
North/South Wayne Avenue 
to east of Louella Court 
– came from the Radnor 
Enhancement Community 
Trust. 

Wayne wasn’t the only 
area of the Township 
benefiting from Community 
Development’s work 
in 2006. The Township 
approved Brandywine 
Realty Trust’s application 
to build a new Commerce 
Bank and retail building 

Community Development

on North Radnor-Chester 
Road – the former site of 
the PennDot Building in 
Radnor. Also in Radnor, 
Eastern University was 
approved to construct a 
new classroom building as 
well as a new dormitory. 
And Villanova University 
received approval for its 
new nursing school and an 
athletic facility. 

To protect the health and 
wellbeing of its residents, 
the Township – under the 
direction of the Board of 
Health and Health Officer 
Larry Taltoan – established 
criteria for recognizing 
eating establishments 

that voluntarily prohibit 
smoking. Certificates 
are now displayed in 
participating restaurants 
and other food service 
establishments, recognizing 
them as members of Radnor 
Township’s Voluntary 
Smoke Free Dining Club. 
For a complete list, go to 
www.radnor.com or tune 
in to Radnor’s government 
access cable television 
channel (channel 10 for 
Comcast subscribers, and 
channel 30 for Verizon 
subscribers). 

Other accomplishments:
l  Amended the Zoning 

Code to require Planning 
Commission review 
for all applications that 
may require future 
land development or 
subdivision

l  Adopted the 2006 
International Code 
Council Building Codes

l  Amended the 
Subdivision and Land 
Development Code 
definition of “lot area” 
and lot consolidation 
requirements

l  Issued more than 2,300 
construction permits 
after reviewing all 

applications and related 
documents; these projects 
totaled more than $132 
million in construction 
costs and generated more 
than $2 million in permit 
fees for the Township

The Board of 
Commissioners 

adopted the 
Wayne Master 

Plan in 2006.



Public Safety Public Works

To enhance 
communication 

between the Township 
and County, as well as 
between municipalities 
in Delaware County and 
surrounding counties, 
in 2006 the Board of 
Commissioners authorized 
the Radnor Police 
Department to transfer 
police dispatch duties to 
Delaware County. The 
resulting interconnectivity 
between Radnor and its 
neighboring municipalities 
brings the Township into 
compliance with strict 
federal regulations under 
the National Incident 
Management System 
regarding emergency 
preparedness and incident 
management.

Thanks to a $90,000 grant 
from the U.S. Department 
of Homeland Security 
and administered through 
Delaware County, several 
of Radnor’s police vehicles 
were updated with mobile 
data terminals to allow 
officers to enter data, file 
reports, and obtain driver 
background information 
right in their cars. This 
streamlined procedure 
makes it easier for officers 
to file immediate, accurate 
reports while still remaining 
on the roads to ensure that 
they are able to respond 
quickly to other calls. 

Thinking of drinking 
underage or providing 

alcohol to a minor? Think 
again. In 2006, Radnor 
Township implemented 
the innovating, nationally 
known Cops in Shops 
program, which puts plain-
clothed police officers 
inside random retail alcohol 
establishments to help 
merchants prevent the 
illegal purchase of alcohol 
by and for minors. Through 
the program, sponsored 
by the Century Council, 
Radnor plain-clothed 
police officers pose as store 
employees at selected retail 
stores. Participation in the 
program is voluntary by the 
retailers.  Since launching 
the program in March 
2006, nearly 20 citations 
were issued to underage 
offenders for violations of 
both purchasing alcohol 
and carrying a false 
identification card. The 
Cops in Shops program 
runs concurrently with 
a grant of $10,000 to 
implement the Source 
Investigation Program from 
the Pennsylvania Liquor 
Control Board, used to 
investigate and enforce 
underage drinking laws 
while educating the large 
student body in Radnor 
Township about the illegal 
use and dangerous abuse of 
alcohol. Radnor Township 
is one of only two police 
agencies statewide to receive 
this grant (State College is 
the other). 

Also in 2006, the Radnor 
Police Department:
l  Conducted more than 

840 visits to community 
schools and more than 
2,650 vacant house 
checks for residents on 
vacation

l  Promoted a new Sergeant 
and Corporal, and hired 
two new patrol officers

l  Issued more than 4,500 
traffic citations to keep 
Radnor roadways safe

l  Spent 430 hours in 
firearms training

l  Received a $7,700 grant 
for bullet proof vests

l  Approved speed humps 
on Louella Avenue and 
reduced the speed limit 
on S. Wayne Avenue to 25 
mph as part of the traffic 
calming efforts near the 
Radnor Middle School

Radnor Township 
consistently rates at 

the top all municipalities in 
Delaware County – and near 
the top compared to other 
municipalities throughout 
the entire Commonwealth 
of Pennsylvania – when it 
comes to recycling. In fact, 
the Township’s residential 
recycling rate of 49% is 
highest in all of Delaware 
County and significantly 
higher than the 30% 
that is mandated by the 
Commonwealth.  Since 
1997, Radnor Township 
has received $1,033,599 in 
grant money based on our 
residents’ and businesses’ 
outstanding recycling 
performance.

Currently, Township 
residents are required to 
recycle aluminum and 
bi-metallic cans, glass, 
plastic bottles, clean paper 
and newspaper products, 
and leaves. Christmas tree 
recycling also is available 
for residents who desire 
it. In addition, recycling 
is mandatory for persons 
occupying commercial and 
institutional establishments 
as well as multi-family rental 
housing units. Owners/
landlords/business owners 
must establish a collection 
system for recyclable 
materials, complete with 
suitable containers and 
written instructions. In 
2006, the Public Works 
Department and Township 

Recycling Coordinator 
worked with commercial 
property and apartment 
owners to increase their 
compliance with the 
Township’s strict recycling 
regulations. 

Another environmental 
effort that takes place 
every year is the annual 
tree planting done by 
Public Works staff. 
Based on requests from 
the Township’s seven 
commissioners, the 
Township purchases and 
plants shade trees in each 
of the seven wards. In 2006, 
staff planted 30 new trees 
to help beautify and green 
the Township – earning us 
Tree City USA status for the 
past 14 years and a Growth 
Award for the fourth 
straight year.  

To keep traffic moving 
along Lancaster Avenue 
and prevent some of the 
traffic woes that plague our 
main corridor – and, as 
a result, many secondary 
roads that motorists use 
to avoid Lancaster Avenue 
– Public Works staff 
continued to collaborate 
with consultants McMahon 
& Associates on the design 
of a closed loop traffic 
control system for Route 30. 
Such a system will alleviate 
congestion and improve 
traffic flow by providing 
a more advanced timing 
mechanism for the traffic 
lights at 17 intersections 
along the Route 30 corridor. 
It also will increase safety 
by coordinating with 
emergency response 
signals from fire trucks, 
ambulances, and police cars. 

Also in 2006, Public Works: 
l  Installed a new traffic 

signal at Conestoga and 
Roberts Roads

l  Installed 32 new handicap 
curb ramps throughout 
the Township

l  Replaced stormwater pipe 
under County Line Road 
near Gulph Creek Road

l  Adapted traffic signals 
along Route 30 to run 
with new portable backup 
generators to keep traffic 
moving during a power 
outage

l  Volunteer firefighters, 
EMTs, and paramedics 
from the Radnor, Bryn 
Mawr, and Broomall Fire 
Companies responded 
to more than 3,100 
calls from residents and 
business in 2006. These 
volunteer companies 
depend largely on 
individual and corporate 
support to finance 
their operations, which 
otherwise would have to 
be funded by their host 
municipalities (such 
as Radnor Township), 
requiring a substantial 
tax increase. 

A $90,000 grant 
provided mobile 

data units 
for several of 

Radnor’s fleet of 
police vehicles.

Recycling is 
mandatory 
in Radnor 
Township.



Other Noteworthy Events

On General Election 
Day 2006, the 

voters of Radnor Township 
let their fingers do the 
talking and voted Yes to 
approve an open space 
bond referendum. By an 
overwhelming majority 
–80% yes to 20% no–the 
voters of Radnor Township 
authorized the Board of 
Commissioners to borrow 
up to $20 million for the 
preservation of open space 
throughout the Township. 

Radnor residents were 
given another opportunity 
to choose in 2006–the 
opportunity to choose a 
cable television provider 
–when the Radnor Board of 
Commissioners approved 
a new cable franchise with 
Verizon of Pennsylvania. 
Like the Township’s 
existing franchise with 
Comcast Cable, the Verizon 
agreement is already 
looked upon by other 
municipalities as a model 
franchise. 

Early in 2006, Township 
administration implemented 
a new cost-saving healthcare 
plan for the 34 non-union 
employees. This change 
resulted in financial savings 
to the Township, but 
officials weren’t done yet. 
By December, Township 
leadership had successfully 
negotiated new contracts 
with the two employee 
unions, resulting in a new 

health plan for all employees 
and retirees. In future years, 
the new healthcare plan 
could result in savings as 
high as $1.5 million per 
year.

In January 2006, the 
Board of Commissioners 
awarded bids for 
construction of a new 
state-of-the-art Township 
Municipal Building. The 
new building is currently 
under construction and is 
scheduled to open later this 
year with a more resident-
friendly layout, higher 

technological capacity, and 
additional meeting spaces 
for community groups.
Also in 2006,
l  The Township planned 

and held the 5th annual 
Bob Crofford Golf 
Classic, raising more than 
$17,000 for scholarships 
for local youth

l  Sponsored the 6th 
annual Unity Breakfast in 
observance of Undoing 
Racism Day

l  Sponsored the 6th annual 
Senior Luncheon at the 
Willows to honor our 
older residents

 l  Hosted an educational 
display for Black History 
Month during the month 
of February 

l  Sponsored Martin Luther 
King Day of Service and 
assisted Radnor school 
district students in their 
volunteer efforts

Radnor voters 
authorized 

the Board of 
Commissioners to 
borrow up to $20 

million to preserve 
open space.

Advisory Boards and Commissions

	 Board 	 Chairperson

	 Planning Commission 	 Albert Murphy III

	 Zoning Hearing Board 	 Charles Falcone

	 Board of Health 	 Mark T. Bullock

	 Parks and Recreation Board 	 Robert Higgins

	 Design Review Board 	 Robert D’Amicantonio

	 Environmental Advisory Committee 	 Gayla McCluskey

	 Citizens Cable Council 	 Thomas Glynn

	 Code Appeals Board 	 Charles Olivo

	 Rental Housing Board of Appeals 	 Harris Bock

	 Historic and Architectural Review Board 	 Beverlee Barnes

	 Ethics Board 	 W. Robert Main

	 Civil Service Commission 	 Philip S. Deming

	 Comprehensive Plan Implementation Committee 	 John Simon

	 Ad Hoc Open Space Committee 	 Harry G. Mahoney

	 Shade Tree Commission 	 Howard Holden

	 Radnor-Haverford-Marple Sewer Authority 	 2 Radnor Township representatives
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